Girdwood Land Use Committee

FINAL Meeting Minutes of October 12, 2015
Agenda Item LUC 1510-01: 
Call to order at 7:04PM by Bob Dugan, Chair
October Agenda Approved Unanimously 
With change to move item #1510-05 to the top of the agenda.
September 2015 Minutes Approved Unanimously


With addition by Lewis Leonard to clarify Alyeska Highway pedestrian safety corridor 

LUC Officer reports

None

New Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1510-05:  Girdwood Lions Park official park dedication. Mary Jo Thill to present for Girdwood Lions Club.

Mary Jo Thill is a 25 year resident in Girdwood, 23 years involved in Girdwood Lions Club.

Created Girdwood Lions Park in 1995.  Although the land was removed from the HLB roles, it has never been officially dedicated as a park, and could be taken over for some other use unless officially dedicated as parkland.

Girdwood Lions spend significant resources in brushing, clearing and getting donations of park benches, fire pits, etc.  Lions Club holds Humpy Festival at the park annually, and many locals and visitors use the park for events, picnics, etc.  It is an asset to the community that should be protected.

Egloff Road improvements will eliminate current diagonal parking along roadside/park edge.

Michelle Ritter from Dowl Engineers states that there will be unofficial parallel parking along the roadway.  No designated, marked parking as this would be in opposition to Chapter 9 and would also make a large expansive-looking road, which would encourage vehicles to speed on the road.  Michelle says that there has been a recommendation to Boutet Company to remove the small remnant of land (triangle shaped non-contiguous piece that is across from Fire Hall) from it’s current parcel in Tract D-5.  This land is likely not useful with it’s current Tract D-5 and could provide parking for Lions Park.


Kyle Kelley adds that this land was identified in a letter from GBOS to HLB recently, regarding parking for the Fire Hall and Community Room.  HLB is aware of the interest to separate this land from the larger parcel it is currently platted with in order to solve parking and other use concerns.

Kyle Kelley adds that Lions Club has approached him in the past about dedicating the park.  It’s sometimes a long process, this is a good time to take this on.  Lewis Leonard states that the Assembly is quite slow in dedication of land for parks.  Michelle Ritter offers that as Dowl is currently working on Egloff Road, this may expedite the process.
Mary Jo will attend GBOS with the same request next week. Brian Burnett requests to have this item added to Trails Committee November agenda as well.

Agenda Item LUC 1510-02:

Presentation of Egloff Drive 35% Design Plan by Dowl Engineers, Michelle Ritter 

Public meeting and Site walk were held in August.  Although formal parking is removed along entrance to roadway at intersection with Alyeska Highway, there is informal parallel parking possible there.  Most parking is moved along the curve closer to the community center, with 11-15 designated, striped parking spaces there.

East side of the roadway is HLB land, need to request public easement of 20’ from Alyeska Highway to Karolius.

In addition, need space for 2 drainage easements, each 20’ wide along Tract D-5.  This was taken to Planning 
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and Zoning, which expressed concern about the trail along the edge of the parking area.  This “trail” is instead of formal sidewalk/curb as the community requested.  Planning and Zoning also asked if the 20’ easement was really necessary, and Dowl said that it was a component incorporated due to public input from the community.
Kyle Kelley states that it would be good for the LUC to provide a motion of non-objection to the public easement and drainage easements, which will go forward to the GBOS for a resolution of support.

Lewis Leonard asked about the status of a place for vehicles to drive in to the park for purposes of loading/unloading equipment for events, such as tents for Humpy Festival.  Michelle Ritter states that she is not aware of the status of this element.  She confirms with the group that this is still needed, even if the land earlier discussed for parking is officially made into parking area.  Group confirms that there is still the need for vehicle access into the park for equipment delivery.  Michelle states that this will be addressed when the group returns to the GBOS next week.

Motion:
The Girdwood Land Use Committee moves to not object to the dedication of a 20-foot public use easement along the east side of the existing 60-foot wide Egloff Drive, from Alyeska Highway to Karolius  Drive, for a total right-of-way width of 80 feet.  The Girdwood Land Use Committee also does not object to the dedication of two 20-foot wide drainage easements, within Girdwood South Townsite Subdivision, Tract D-5 and Glacier View Estates Subdivision, Tract 1, more or less where shown on the 35% design, dated October 12, 2015.

Motion made by Brian Burnett, 2nd by Lynne Doran

Motion carries unanimously.

Agenda Item LUC 1510-03:  Public Comment
None
Agenda Item LUC 1510-04: Committee reports:

Trails Committee Report (Carolyn Brodin)

Tim Charnon and Griff Berg from US Forest Service attended the Girdwood Trails meeting on 10/6 and provided updates on USFS progress on local and nearby trails.  
Iditarod Trail:

With the dedication of the portion of Iditarod Trail in the Girdwood Industrial Park plat, the USFS is able to commit funds to work on the trail within that area. They are working on permits and hope to work on replacement of the bridge across California Creek in 2016.  There is no funding currently dedicated to the project.  Girdwood Trails also has a grant from Anchorage Parks Foundation, which could be used on this trail as well.  USFS and the Alaska Railroad are beginning conversations that could help with access to the trailhead and could one day provide access that would make a loop trail through the lower valley (Iditarod Trail to Beaver Pond Trail)
Upper Winner Creek/Berry Pass: 

Flagged another 4.5 miles this summer, bringing the trail to 20 mile from Berry Pass.  Saw team likely working this fall.

Seward Highway/Portage:

New bridges proposed which would allow for Iditarod trail separated from roadway.  Bridge work to begin in 2017. A copy of the proposed layout of the roadway/bridges is available at the USFS offices.

Bridges in Turnagain Pass:

New trail build completed about 5 years ago.  Only thing that is missing are bridges.  USFS asked Trails Committee which are the first priority in bridge building.  Trails Committee recommended 2 bridges over Ingram Creek, one for access to Eddie’s and the other higher up at the main parking lot crossing.
RAC Grant: Approx $5,000 remaining in Trails Committee RAC Grant, plan is to spend it on Hand Tram Kiosks, which will be built this winter and installed next summer.

Alyeska Highway Pedestrian Safety Corridor is at 95% plan.  Construction slated for 2016.

Girdwood Trails Plan still under way.

As built survey for Alyeska Playing Field, Moose Meadows parking lot has been requested.  Surveyor hasn’t started yet.  This will allow for better layout and planning of the area.

September 19 Trails Workshop with Alaska Trails and Kenai Mountains Turnagain Arm (KMTA). Valuable training on trail building.  

September 19 Trails attended Girdwood Inc Fall Roundup.

Trails Committee concern that there is unauthorized and poor quality work being done by someone on Abe’s Trail.  Seems to be downhill biker who is changing route and harming tread.  Lewis Leonard asks if there is a way to bring trail to condition appropriate for biking.  Brian Burnett says yes, but it’s an expensive fix with lots of rock haul required.  Girdwood Trails has designated that this trail is to be class 2 and 1 higher up.  Tread appropriate for hiking and perhaps limited biking but not downhill heavy use intent.  Brian Burnett has sent an email to the person he believes has done the work, inviting him to attend Trails meeting and discuss biking trails.

Trails Committee discussed moving monthly meeting to Mondays.  This will be discussed at the next meeting, TUE November 3.

Girdwood Area Plan Review Committee (Lewis Leonard)

There is a new director of planning with MOA, who has just started. 

Kyle Kelley recommends that LUC request this topic be added to the MOA Manager/GBOS Quarterly meeting, which is scheduled for October 26.  GBOS will be setting the agenda for this meeting at their next regular meeting October 22.

Cemetery Committee (Tommy O’Malley) 
No report.

Tennis Committee (Bob Dugan/Jerry Fox)

At the last Tennis Committee Meeting, the group met with Jacques Boutet and discussed progress of construction.  Court construction is in closedown until spring.  Tennis Committee working on securing grants, planning on fundraising at the Christmas Bazaar.

Working on completing match requirement for Anchorage Park Foundation Grant.  These funds will be used to purchase wind screen and backboards for tennis courts.  Group will meet next in November.

No need to be on LUC agenda until spring.

Old Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1503-07:  Discussion of Law Enforcement in Girdwood.

Task force has been working on finding alternatives to present at Girdwood Town Hall Meeting and for voters to vote upon.

Joining the Anchorage Police Service Area is 3.1 mills and would require positive vote of Anchorage and Girdwood voters.  They have been seeking other alternatives that are less expensive and provide for better local control of the style of law enforcement.

One option is the possibility of contracting with the Alaska State Troopers.  Mike Hawker and Jennifer Johnston have been working on this, but there has been no response from the Troopers or AK Dept of Public Safety

Another option is possibility of contracting with the Whittier Police.  They have infrastructure already in place.

Task force has met with Mayor, city manager and chief of police.  They are interested as then they could keep staff in place year-round.  

This is a complex issue and involves a lot of work on the part of the task force members, educating the folks they speak to about it in order to have them understand the situation clearly.

Tim Cabana states that joining Anchorage Police Service Area would involve Girdwood in paying for unfunded police retirement system.  Cabana is familiar with Whittier politics and is concerned about their level of professionalism.  He is concerned about their qualifications.  He also states that there has been lack of stability of the Whittier town government as there have been many city managers and mayors who have not served their full terms.

Cabana inquires about electing a Sheriff.  Kyle states that this type of solution has been discussed, but there is no infrastructure for this position, no funding, and Girdwood would need to hire a certified police officer to do the job.  Kyle asks Tim to attend the next Task Force meeting later this month and to express his concerns there.
Kyle states that the goal is to bring one option to Girdwood voters.  Unlikely to vote prior to December 31, when trooper service ends.  Most likely election will be part of general election in April.

Next Task Force Meeting is THU 10/22 at 7PM in the Girdwood Community Room.
Agenda Item LUC 1503-05: Update on Girdwood Community Council status.
At the last LUC meeting, the general consensus was the desire to stay with the status quo unless the Municipality took action against current structure.  The LUC asked Bob Dugan to check with Brooks Chandler to gain further understanding, and Brooks replied that there would have to be a change to Muni code 2.40.035 in order to change the GBOS from it’s current role as Community Council Ex-Officio.  Basically, the current ombudsman and the MOA assistant attorney argue that what was voted on and adopted in the past is not legal, but they must take action to change it.  There is no need for LUC or GBOS to do anything now as the structure is as outlined in municipal code.
Other:

Jerry Fox requests clarification of non-objection to Lions Club Park Dedication.  Bob Dugan states that it was new business at this meeting, and will come up as old business at the next meeting, when action can be taken.

Meeting adjourned at 8:24PM

